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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse, 25 Darling Drive, on Tuesday January 9, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat) and Linda Preysner (sat).  Absent were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, and Peter Mahoney.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the December 19, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Preysner, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4846 -   Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.D. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit an in increase in building coverage for existing building, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone      
The public hearing for App. #4846 was continued from December 19.

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4847 -
Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for retail use, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015 in a CPA Zone
Present were Michael Marinis, PE, Barrett Bonacci & Van Weele, PC, and Scott Milnamow, SVP RE Development and Christopher Lloyd, RE Analyst, Raymour & Flanigan.
Michael Marinis stated that revised plans were submitted in December that addressed all the comments received from the Town.  He noted that the drainage was increased to 100-year storm; porous pavement was added in the parking area, a bio swale was added, landscaping was added (47 trees in total in parking area, 41 more than required by zoning), and architectural code information has been provided, exceeding the Town’s Code for insulation, energy, and plumbing.  
Scott Milnamow explained that the site is under contract and requested that a vote not be taken until the January 30 meeting, as he is waiting for information regarding architectural detail requirements.       
Ms. Keith commented that the public hearing will be closed tonight and the architectural details can be worked out with the Town Staff.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments about the brightness of the white trim color, Mr. Marinis explained that the color is “Linen White” (off white) noting that the peer review architect is reviewing the color schemes adding that the applicant is willing to work with the Town.  
Mr. Peck explained that the applicant submitted a letter indicating what would be included in the building plans, which exceed the Building Code; he further explained that he has discussed this with the Building Official who is on board and ok with the plans.  Mr. Marinis noted his understanding.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Marinis explained that the aforementioned letter regarding building plans speaks directly to energy code standards and insulation and why the application is allowed to go over the FAR.  The architect built a specific list of Code requirements and how they are being met or exceeded.
Mr. Ladouceur asked for information about his prior requests relating to the site driveway that leads to Alsop Meadows noting that the Town road is one-way that leads to cars unfamiliar with the area traveling back and forth possibly creating safety issues.
Mr. Marinis explained that the landscaping plan has been updated (47 more trees) noting that a fenced area (40-50 feet) is also proposed along the roadway entrance to Alsop Meadows to define where people could safely park and enter.  He noted that a kiosk for Town information to be posted about the Park is also included.       
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he feels that better signage is needed to identify the area because all the people coming to Raymour and Flanigan are not going to be from the area. He suggested that possibly the Town Road could be improved to create a turn off area and/or some parking spaces.
Mr. Marinis further explained that the kiosk area could be a place for an entrance sign to Alsop Meadows.  He added that a sign on the corner is also proposed that would identify both Raymour & Flanigan and Alsop Meadows.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Marinis explained that specific parking areas are not proposed as there is a lot of vegetation in the area that would need to come down; the idea is to create a fenced off area where it would be safe to pull over and turn around.  No additional paving is proposed as that would require tree removal.  Mr. Marinis confirmed that he is happy to work with Town Staff to finalize the plans.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that a fence doesn’t help to define an area for cars to park between the entrance to Raymour & Flanigan and where the narrow Town road begins.
Ms. Keith commented that there are parking spaces right before the road and right after the road, although the spaces are not defined.   She commented that the parking spaces for Raymour and Flanigan could be used for a dual purpose.  She added that the applicant cannot perform work on Town-owned property.
Mr. Marinis noted that the proposed fence could be placed so as to create some additional gravel parking areas, if the Town wishes. 

Mr. Peck explained that he has been working with the Town ZEO regarding the entrance design so that not too much vegetation gets taken down/damaged adding that a directional sign is proposed at the entrance directing motorists to Alsop Meadows.  
Mr. Ladouceur reiterated his concerns with increased traffic in the area noting that he would want to see what is planned for the area to make sure that it is clear enough for people coming from outside the area to visit Raymour & Flanigan.  It should be clear to motorists that the driveway for Raymour & Flanigan can also lead to Alsop Meadows.
Mr. Marinis asked if a detached sign for Raymour & Flanigan directing motorists into the parking lot helps.  
Ms. Keith commented that the property where signage is being requested is owned by the Town of Avon (not the applicant) and suggested that the applicant could work with Town Staff to come up with something that is acceptable. 
Mr. Marinis noted his understanding and agreement.

Mr. Ladouceur commented that he doesn’t think the vegetation in the subject area is maintained to the highest standard adding that he wants a better understanding of what the final plan is before he can approve the subject application.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding of Mr. Ladouceur’s comments adding that the plan can be worked out before the January 30 meeting.
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4846 was closed.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table Apps. #4846-47 to January 30.  The motion, seconded by 
Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.

App. #4850 - 
Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations for earth removal, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone and 38 Guernsey Lane, Parcel 2500038, in an RU2A Zone

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4851 -   Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone  

The applicant requested a continuance to the January 30, 2018, meeting.

Mr. Gentile motioned to continue App. #4850 to January 30.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

Mr. Gentile motioned to table App. #4851 to January 30.   Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval. 

OUTSTANDING APPLICATION
App. #4848 -   Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones     
Mr. Peck submitted to the Commission and reviewed his 10-page memo/Staff Comments, dated December 19, 2017. He explained that the first paragraph reviews the history of the AHOZ Regulation.  Next is a summary of 13 issues raised at the public hearing.  The Town Attorney has advised/determined that the legal notice (Item #1) appears sufficient to inform the public of the subject matter in the application.   The Town Attorney advises that because the Commission does not have jurisdiction over questions of ownership or legal standing (Item #2) the application must be accepted and processed as any other application would be.  He noted that two pages of the POCD are attached (Item #3) which speak to affordable housing.  An extensive analysis of lot sizes in the area was done as part of the application review, prior to the close of the public hearing (Item #4).  Mr. Peck explained that there are no lot areas but rather there are exclusive use areas.  He further explained that the subject proposal is not a subdivision with the exception of 17 Berta Lane, which would need to be divided should an approval be granted for the proposed AHOZ zone change.  He explained that the AHOZ Regulation intends to propose a compromise between CGS 8-30g and the Incentive Housing Zone (IHZ) Statute (Item #5).  He indicated that 8-30g does not contain any limits on density.  The Sylvan Street proposal is less dense than is allowed under the AHOZ Regulation.  The Fire Marshal and Police Department carefully reviewed the subject proposal (Item #6).  The applicant has agreed to sprinkler each unit per recommendations from the Fire Marshal. The proposed road would be constructed to Town standards in any event and the applicant has indicated that they have no problem making the road private rather than public.  Whether or not school buses will travel on private roads is yet to be determined.  Mr. Peck explained that there is information in his memo relative to affordable housing status for Avon, Canton, Farmington, and Simsbury.  Avon is currently at 3.8% (283 units) with a current deficit of about 455 affordable units.   Avon’s Traffic Authority has concurred with the traffic study prepared by Fuss & O’Neill such that the stopping sight distances are adequate (item #7).  The Director of Public Works indicates that there are no scheduled roadway/pavement improvements for Sylvan Street but should the proposed development be approved there are sightlines that need improvements (Arch Road, Stevens Street) by cutting brush back.  Mr. Peck stated that although there is no question that the developer intends to make money on the subject development, how much of a profit is not up to the Commission or Town Staff to comment about (Item #8).    Information on existing home values is included in the memo (Page 4,5 of the memo).  The number of homes that would benefit from the proposed sewer installation by the developer in Sylvan Street is between nine (9) and 16; the residents of Sylvan Street have indicated that they are not interested in sewers. Mr. Peck indicated that the number of units has been reduced to 24 (from 28 originally).  A table listing the lot sizes of abutting residential properties is also included (Page 6 of the memo).    The zone change process is explained (Item #9) noting that a special exception application would be required, should the overlay zone be approved.   Property ownership and tax status are not items that fall within the jurisdiction of the Commission, per the Town Attorney.  While there is some wildlife in the subject area, the DEEP does not have any record of any endangered species (Item #11).   Should the subject zone change be approved, a site plan would be required addressing both storm water management and screening for abutting land uses (Item #12).  Mr. Peck addressed the petition submitted prior to the closed of the public hearing.  In order for the petition to be deemed valid it must be signed by the owners of 20% of the property within 500 feet of the proposed zone change.  He explained that the Town Attorney is currently working with the Town to determine whether the submitted petition is legally valid (Item #13).  Mr. Peck further explained that should the petition be determined to be valid that approval of the subject application requires 2/3 vote (5/2) as opposed to a simple majority (4/3) of the seven (7) member Commission.  Five (5) signatures out of 17 from Sylvan Street were determined to be valid; five (5) signatures out of 15 on Tamara Circle are valid; one (1) out of four (4) on Berta Lane is valid; four (4) out of seven (7) on Jackson Street are valid; and there were no signatures from Sandscreen Road.   Mr. Peck indicated that the law is very clear on this such that if there are two (2) property owners but only one owner signs the petition, that signature doesn’t count.  The signatures also need to be original and most people would not know that.  Mr. Peck stressed the importance that the petition was done correctly, reiterating that the Town Attorney is working on that determination which should be done within a week or so. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question about snow depth calculation in relation to sightlines, 
Mr. Peck indicated that he would talk to the Avon Traffic Authority to find out their findings and recommendations.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Sylvan Street is an older road and may not have been expanded to the full width of the right-of-way such that it may be narrower than other Town roads.   There is vegetation growing in from the sides of the road which also makes it seem narrower. 
Ms. Preysner commented that the subject proposal only has to supply five (5) deed restricted units, which is small relative to the total number of affordable units Avon needs to satisfy.  She asked if more deed restricted units can be requested of the developer.
Mr. Peck explained that reducing the number of overall units affects the financial bottom line (i.e., the proposal has been reduced to 24 units from 28 units) and requiring more affordable units reduces the profit margin, which is not something the Commission has jurisdiction over.  He outlined three (3) scenarios explaining that the proposal could be approved but never get built because the numbers don’t work; or the Commission could deny the proposal stating it is too dense and the applicant comes back with a new proposal or they go away entirely; or someone new could submit a proposal under CGS 8-30g with significantly different density.  He noted that the original 28 unit proposal included six (6) deed restricted units.  He indicated that somewhere between five (5) and seven (7) homes could possibly be built with an “as of right” subdivision on the subject 6.7 acres; the exact number is not known because road and sewer costs are significant and affect the economics bottom line.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about where the secondary access would be, Mr. Peck explained that there may be access through Jackson Street but noted that the legalities are not known and the applicant decided to commit to sprinklers instead. 
Ms. Keith noted that she is pleased that the subject site would not be clear cut and exposed to surrounding properties.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement adding that the subject proposal is a two-phase process.  If the zone change is approved the applicant must return with a site plan showing buffers, tree cutting, and open space.  He pointed out that the Commission could find that the site plan, once proposed, is not acceptable.   
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that applicants have a very high bar to meet when proposing a zone change to the Commission under the AHOZ Regulation.  The Commission has a lot of discretion.  The applicant has provided plan details (24 units) to make it easier to determine whether the proposed zone change is appropriate or not for the subject location.  The details on tree plantings/buffers, etc. come later on with the submission of a site plan (if the zone change is approved).
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Peck explained that in this area groundwater is much more of an issue than blasting; it is very unlikely from everything that has been presented that blasting would be necessary.  
Mr. Gentile asked how far (how many feet) it is from where the school bus presently stops to the middle of the proposed development.  
Mr. Peck indicated that he would find out.  

Mr. Ladouceur commented that the infiltration basin is proposed along the back corner, along the property line with the cemetery that has groundwater problems.  He noted that infiltration of water there is more likely to go into the cemetery groundwater than if the basin was next to the Berta Lane property.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that this type of information is what would be addressed during the site plan review phase, noting that a better location may be determined.  He explained that water flows in that direction now such that the intent of the basin in the proposed location is to stop water from leaving the subject site and going onto the cemetery site.   He further explained that ground water is a very different problem than storm water; there is no control for ground water.   He noted that there is an existing storm water drain pipe in Tamara Circle that leads to the cemetery but is not sure if anything could be done there.
Ms. Keith asked if the Town could work with the developer, if the proposal is approved, to take care of the drainage problems. 

Mr. Peck commented that we would want to first make sure that the storm water coming out of the existing pipe is really creating a ground water problem.  He indicated that if the zone change is approved the Commission would review this issue as part of the site plan phase and the Town could ask for financial help from the developer.
In response to Ms. Preysner’s questions, Mr. Peck explained, hypothetically, that if an applicant came in with an 8-30g application with his engineer and a plan for storm water that they say will work and the Town Engineer agrees that the proposed storm water plan would work the Commission won’t have much say in the matter.  He noted that the main issues with an 8-30g application are health and safety concerns like fire, police, and emergency access.  Wildlife and sewers are not issues for the applicant because the Commission has no control over these items.  He pointed out that the point of the AHOZ Regulation is to compromise with developers to provide some benefits to the Town.  Regarding concerns for existing wells in the area, Mr. Peck explained that if a development is proposed under the AHOZ Regulation, a condition could be imposed banning the use of pesticides.  He further explained that pesticide use is controlled by DEEP and not really by individual towns.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that the proposal is really a PUD rather than a housing development because the land is owned by an association and the people only own the building.  She noted that she doesn’t think five (5) affordable units are enough when the total is 24 units, adding that there is only 20-25 feet between units.
Mr. Peck explained that each unit would have an exclusive use area where they could put a garden or whatever they wish.  This type of development has no lot lines, per se, because the areas are identified as exclusive use areas.  He clarified that the only restriction on the deed restricted units is the price, which applies to resale as well.  The restriction holds for a period of 30 years from the date of the initial C/O.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions on appreciation for affordable units, Mr. Peck explained that the owner of a deed restricted unit must sell to someone who is qualified to purchase such a unit. He noted that hopefully house prices in CT will continue to rise slowly while the area median income also continues to rise slowly.  He confirmed that the amount of appreciation would not be as much as it would be on a market rate house.  He indicated that if someone stays in a unit for 30 years they are entitled to benefit from appreciation should the market go up. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Peck explained that while the State’s requirement is 40 years (8-30g), the Town has control over its own AHOZ Regulation (allowed under the State’s Incentive Housing Zone) and made the requirement 30 years.  

Mr. Peck concluded his review suggesting that App. #4848 be tabled to the next meeting, scheduled for January 30, for a vote.  He reiterated that he will forward the results of the petition from the Town Attorney as soon as possible.
Mr. Gentile motioned to table App. #4848 to the next meeting.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
INFORMAL DISCUSSION
Proposal for MDD – Blue Fox Golf Course, Nod Road – The Keystone Companies LLC

Present were Anthony Giorgio, Managing Director, The Keystone Companies, LLC; David Ziaks, Principal, F.A. Hesketh; Land Use Attorney Tom Fahey, representing the applicant; and Barry Wilson on behalf of the Foley family and Blue Fox Run Golf Course.
Mr. Giorgio noted that he has been in real estate since 1983 (Griffin Center, Walden Woods, and Day Hill Industrial Park in Windsor and age-restricted Griswold Village and Kings Landing).  He noted that he has been meeting with Town Staff and Fuss & O’Neill discussing the proposed development.  The proposal is to take a portion (45-50 acres) of the existing 255-acre golf course and develop 77 market rate freestanding SF homes (some ranches, some two stories) with garages (2,400SF to 2,600 SF ranging from $350K - $375K) and also 100 apartments (one and two bedrooms leasing from $2,000 to $2,400) located in three (3) midrise buildings.  The existing 18-hole golf course would remain. He explained that there are 168 market rate apartments located at Dorsett Crossing (Simsbury) that started at $1,800 and have had a 98% occupancy rate since constructed in 2012. Research suggests there is a pent up demand for both SF homes and apartments, particularly in the Farmington Valley (combination of young professionals, retirees, and empty nesters).  The proposed fully developed project estimates to add $50M-55M to Avon’s grand list.  
Dave Ziaks displayed an aerial photo of the golf course site noting that the 27-hole golf course pretty much covers the entire 255-acre parcel (taking out the acreage for the Farmington River results in 233 acres of privately owned land).  Detailed mapping has been done showing limits of both the 100-year and 500-year floodplain.  Recent detailed topographical information has also been prepared.  The primary focus is the easterly side of the River along Nod Road; there is no proposal to touch the west side of the River.  The 50-acre area proposed for development is primarily located outside the 500-year floodplain. He displayed a master plan showing proposed housing noting that some of the tees and greens would need to be adjusted to fit around the proposed housing to maintain the 18-hole course. A golf course architect has been brought on board.  The proposed 77 homes (some SF and some duplex) would share the existing driveway utilized by the office buildings and provides access to the golf course. Another entrance is proposed where the pond is located on Nod Road.  If basements are utilized they could all be located above the 100-year floodplain; there would be no issues with compensatory storage.  The proposed 100 apartments (three (3), three-story buildings) are proposed further to the north looped through the site.  He made a comparison to Brighton Park in Bloomfield.   He noted that a clubhouse and pool are proposed for both the SF homes and the apartments; there would be a connection between both developments along with bike/jogging/cart paths that also connect with the main golf course.  Parking would meet Town standards.   Sewer is available from Route 44; a formal meeting will be held with the AWPCA.   Public water is also available and the proposed density is below 4 units per acre.  The golf course area would be placed in permanent conservation to remain as open space.  Mr. Ziaks explained that all 233 acres is part of one large special use permit; both the golf course and proposed housing are components.  
Tom Fahey indicated that a zone change is required for the proposed development; a Multiple Dwelling Development (MDD) is the most appropriate under existing Regulations.  Phase One is the existing golf course and Phase Two would be the proposed housing (both the SF housing and apartments).   There would only be one developer.  The location is a good transition area coming from Route 44 where mixed use exists.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau, Mr. Giorgio explained that the proposal is for at least two (2) bedrooms, a den, living and dining rooms, and a kitchen.  He noted that two-story units could have a master bedroom on first floor and two (2) bedrooms on the second floor but noted that primarily the intent is for two (2) bedroom units with a maximum of 2,500 SF. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Giorgio confirmed that private roads are proposed.

Ms. Keith commented that no children are projected but said there will be children.  She commented that while she thinks people may object to mixing single-family homes with duplexes, she noted her biggest concern is the River and the groundwater.  There has been an overrun of water in the subject area a lot; the 100-year and 500-year floodplain information doesn’t work.  
Messrs. Ziaks and Giorgio communicated their understanding adding that they are sensitive to all concerns.  
Barry Wilson commented that he has been on the golf course during the last two big floods, as it is his job to make the course work, and confirmed that the water has never reached the area where the development is proposed; the clubhouse has never been flooded.  He pointed out areas on the displayed map that do flood; he noted that he’s been on the bridge when he could reach over and touch the water.  He noted that he grew up on the Farmington River and has seen it all.
Mr. Giorgio explained that full engineered plans would be prepared to demonstrate that the area has no possibility of flooding. 

Ms. Keith commented that Avon does not do three (3) stories.

Mr. Giorgio commented that the Regulations permit three (3) stories.

Ms. Keith noted her understanding but added that we don’t like three (3) story housing.  She commented that she doesn’t see enough parking.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Giorgio explained that there are two properties along Nod Road that are existing privately owned home sites and are not part of this proposal.  He noted that each three-story apartment building is estimated to have about 33 units.   He noted that two-story options can be considered, increasing the number of buildings.  He noted that he is working within the confines of Avon’s Regulations, adding that a lot of people don’t want a lot of land to take care of.  He urged the Commission to visit his developments in Windsor, Griswold Village and Kings Landing.  He noted that the proposed development would complement both Nod Road and Hunter’s Run.
Ms. Keith commented that the proposal is aggressive for the area and asked that less density be considered.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Giorgio confirmed that neither development in Windsor is located on a golf course and noted that while Griswold Village is close to the Farmington River and the 100-year floodplain it is nowhere near the 500-year floodplain.  He noted that he is concerned with the environment.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question regarding protection for homes, Mr. Ziaks explained that the aforementioned golf course architect has made suggestions relative to needed distances from tees and greens to minimize disturbance to nearby homes.  Ms. Keith noted her concerns with golfers hitting balls from people’s yards.  
Mr. Giorgio commented that most of the holes are quite a distance from the proposed homes noting that the golf course architect (Stephen Kay) has worked to ensure that this would not be an issue.  He noted that part of the ambiance of being part of a golf course community is to watch golfers; the vistas are going to be beautiful.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Giorgio indicated that approximately 22 SF homes and 51 duplexes are proposed.  The duplexes would be joined at the garages such that there would not be common walls. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the proposed apartment complex is located entirely within the 500-year floodplain.  Mr. Ziaks concurred.   Mr. Ladouceur asked if both proposed driveways into the complex could potentially block people from entering their homes due to being located in the 500-year floodplain.  Mr. Ziaks explained that the area where the proposed driveway off of Nod Road is located is well above the 500-year floodplain.  Regarding the other driveway location, Mr. Ziaks explained that the intent is to raise everything above the 500-year floodplain and provide flood volume compensation.  All the single family homes would be located well above the 500-year floodplain and the basements would be located above the 100-year floodplain, per the Town’s Regulations.  He confirmed/clarified that the entire access areas for both of the proposed driveways would be located above the 500-year floodplain.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that the driveway would be shared with the existing medical office building, asking if that office complex is inside or outside the 500-year floodplain.  Mr. Ziaks explained that medical office complex is outside the 500-year floodplain but further explained that the area has been artificially raised.  He noted that the elevations of the proposed houses would be at about the same elevation as the first floor of the existing medical buildings.  Mr. Ladouceur noted the importance of dual access ways and asked if the roads would be private or public.  Mr. Ziaks confirmed that the roads would be private but built to Town road standards.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Giorgio stated that he has not contacted any of the abutting land owners because he thought it important to share the information and speak with the Town first.  He noted that nothing further would be done without first talking to the abutters.  He explained that he has been in this business for 35 years and interfaces with home owners all the time.  He stated that the intent and hope is to create something that pleases both the homeowners and community. 
In response to questions from Mesdames Keith and Preysner about lot sizes and exclusive use areas, Mr. Ziaks explained that there are no lots, adding that a minimum distance of 30 feet at the closest points between buildings is the proposal but noted that they’re looking for more.  The units would be angled so that people aren’t looking into their neighbor’s windows.
Mr. Giorgio explained, for example, if a unit has a 2,400-square-foot floor plan, joined at the garage, results in a floor plate of 5,000 to 5,500 square feet for two (2) buildings.  

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question about how much land the association would own, 
Mr. Ziaks noted that the project area is approximately 50 acres.  Mr. Giorgio pointed out that the plan is very preliminary and noted that the land is not going to be at the end of people’s decks, per se, and will extend out another 30 feet or so.     
Ms. Keith commented that the plan is too dense.
Mr. Gentile noted his dislike of ranch style houses, suggesting that the 2016 POCD be reviewed and noted the historic areas of Avon and what is being proposed for the Avon Village Center project.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question about long it would take to build the project, Mr. Giorgio commented that in a perfect scenario he could probably build and sell 30 units a year. He added that the apartments would likely rent right away upon completion of construction.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the subject proposal would be governed by the existing Multiple Dwelling Development (MDD) Regulations. 
Ms. Keith noted her concern for three-story buildings.

Mr. Giorgio confirmed that he is going to building something pleasing to everyone because otherwise it won’t sell or rent.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that if/when an application is submitted he wants to have comparisons to similar projects for perspective (i.e., Hunter’s Run – how many total houses and how many are duplexes, square footages, number of children impacting schools, where are there three-story apartment buildings outside of Avon).  He noted that traffic is also a consideration; the intersection of Nod Road and Route 44 is busy.  He noted that he’s not overly opposed to the proposal, as presented, but would need to see the final proposal.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Giorgio reiterated that there would be two (2) homeowners associations; one (1) for all three (3) apartment buildings and one (1) for the single-family units/houses.  He clarified that the person who owns the apartment buildings would have rights under the association; the renters do not have a vote.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Ziaks explained that two (2) car garages are proposed for the single-family houses and carriage-type garages are proposed for the apartment buildings.
Mrs. Harrop noted her concerns with the number of children that could impact the schools.  
Ms. Keith commented that people will move into Avon, in any location, to take advantage of the schools.  
Mr. Fahey explained that there is a direct correlation between the number of bedrooms and the number of children adding that studies (he noted that a Rutgers’ Study is still the leading one) indicate that the number of students generated, for example, by an 80-unit development of one and two bedrooms is much less than most would imagine.  He noted that both the number of bedrooms and restrictions (i.e., no swing sets, etc) reduce the number of children.   He noted that he would provide the Study to the Commission.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that one-story ranches would appear to attract older people because there are no stairs. This design may also be more desirable to those without children, such as young professionals and empty nesters. 
Mr. Gentile commented that the proposal kind of fits in with the concept of cluster development and open space preservation found in the POCD.  He noted his concern that three (3) bedrooms could mean two (2) kids, twice as many kids as a two (2) bedroom.  Further concerns include school bus access, style, appearance, and walkability; he noted that he would have to be able to visual it before he could approve it.
Ms. Preysner commented that she doesn’t think that not being able to put up a swing set is enough to discourage people with kids from moving there.   She asked what it would look like if the buildings were restricted to two (2) stories.
Mr. Giorgio noted that there would be many other rules and regulations not conducive to children.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that apartments are crunched together adding that she would like to see a different plan.  She asked if the cluster could be broken into two (2) clusters to appear more open.  The apartments seem to be right near Nod Road, the neighbors, and right near the property line.
Ms. Keith commented that the area for the cluster is too tight; there is no room for snow removal and guests for parties.  The open space in the middle is nice but it could lead to arguments between neighbors.
Mr. Giorgio explained that there are a significant number of guest parking spaces shown along the roads and snow removal would be managed by the associations.  He stated respectively that this is not his first project and won’t be his last. He communicated his appreciation for the Commission’s time and comments, adding that as many items as possible will be incorporated into the plan.    
OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 

Present were Michael Cegan, ASLA, and Joseph McDonnell, ASLA, Richter & Cegan, Inc. and Robert Meyers, representing the applicant/developer.
Attorney Meyers explained that an agreement has been reached on an overall plan between the developer, the Town, and the peer review consultants. 
Michael Cegan presented a PowerPoint of Phase One, noting that the plan is a result of very productive workshop meetings with the peer review consultants. The Plan incorporates comments received from the Commission, Town Staff, and the US Army Corps.  He explained that this Plan looks very similar to the master plan approved by the Commission in November 2015.  This Phase One plan also more closely meets the goals and objectives of the 2015 master plan better than previous plan iterations.  He explained that the original Phase One area included the incorporation of Bickford Boulevard from Route 44 to Route 10; the upper part of the new Main Street connecting into Climax and all the buildings heading towards Route 44; and the park.  He explained that the Phase One area has been extended along the new Main Street to include Ensign Drive and Route 44 giving the project a sense of completion while still allowing things to be added and the project expanded.  He noted that the expanded area includes the Town Hall complex; the new connector road that extends onward as North Main Street ties the Town Hall into the Village Center.  The existing entrance at Ensign Drive would be redone and incorporated into the overall plan.  In addition, the Brownstones (includes Town Hall) are also now incorporated into Phase One, noting the importance of the character of these buildings in the project.  The revised plans produce a new focal point at the intersection of the new connector road that extends to the new Main Street.   This area will be defined by new buildings with* specific architectural features creating a destination point.  Brownstone walls would be built as identification markers for the village center.  The existing vehicular bridge at Nod Brook would be changed to a pedestrian bridge to create a river walk effect.  A building to house a restaurant with outdoor dining is envisioned in the area that would overlook the waterfalls.  In response to comments from the Army Corps relating to wetland areas, a series of civic green spaces with different functions is proposed, rather than one central green space.  He explained that the peer review consultants suggest that there needs to be one outdoor space for gatherings adding that the area near the Arts Center is a great spot with adequate parking to support large events.   The pedestrian connections and spaces have been looked at in terms of streetscape but also in a north south direction.  A lot of attention has been give to connections to paved and parking areas, outdoor dining areas, urban spaces, and crosswalks across Main Street.   There is strong support from the peer review consultants for the buildings proposed on the west side of Climax Road with parking located behind the buildings screened from Route 44.   The Plan also shows that the bike trail has been moved off and out of the parking lot at the Town Hall.   The large boulder on the site is proposed to be relocated to mark the entrance to the trail.  Mr. Cegan pointed out that as part of the trail relocation the developer has agreed to construct approximately 30 parking spaces at the Town Hall, adding that this work is scheduled to begin in the spring 2018.  The proposed park features the existing historic oak tree (125+ years) with an opportunity for a sculpture garden along the road; the hope is to work with the Arts Center.  The park would also have a trail system.  He provided assurances that there would be very little disturbance around the base/feeder roots of the aforementioned Oak tree.  Mr. Cegan concluded by noting that the project team is ready to move forward with site plan preparation and design development, assuming a favorable reception of this presentation.  
Mr. Meyers relayed information from the developer noting that they (developer) have indicated that plans for Phase One could be ready by mid May 2018, assuming that all meetings with Town Staff and peer review go as scheduled.   
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Cegan confirmed that two small brownstone buildings are proposed to come down but explained that the brownstone material will stay on site and be used somehow (possibly for walls). 
Ms. Keith commented that it’s been a long process but noted that the plan has come a long way and she is very pleased. 
The Commission unanimously agreed/approved of Mr. Cegan’s PPT presentation for Phase One of the Avon Village Center project.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:15pm.
Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC
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